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In 1965, in order to remedy an increasingly difficult lack of housing, the Swedish Parliament
decided that one million new apartments were to be built within ten years. The program was
called ‘the million dwellings program’ and its goal was bold and politically controversial.
Never before had so much been built in such a short time.

The million dwellings program had only been in progress for a few years, however, when a
critical debate was sparked off. Public criticism was massive and was not only aimed at the
physical design of the buildings but also indirectly towards the people who lived in them.
Living in one of the program’s most identifiable areas became socially stigmatising, and all
those who could move away did so.

Dissatisfaction with the million dwellings program’s large-scale suburban areas was directly
reflected in the number of apartment vacancies. This number rose quickly, especially in the
municipal, non-profit stock. In 1975, the Government appointed a committee to propose
solutions for suburbs with turnover problems (SOU 1979:37). These were the first
governmentally initiated and financed pilot projects in the million dwellings program’s
problem-ridden areas. But they were not to be the last.

20 years later the million dwellings program’s large-scale suburban neighbourhoods have
once again ended up in focus for community planning. The background is formed by the
research and commission of enquiry reports of recent years which show that there is increased
polarisation between those estates in the urban landscape which are pleasant to live in and
those which are least attractive; this is where the poor of society live, many of them with an
immigrant background. Thus, once again strategies for change in the million dwellings
program’s areas are being lively discussed, along with the experiences that earlier renewal
measures have provided (e.g. Olsson Hort, 1992; SOU 1995:142, Öresjö, 1996b; Bohm &
Khakee, 1996:1; SOU 1997:118).

������5nVOlWW���DQ�LOOXVWUDWLYH�H[DPSOH

Råslätt, a large-scale suburban area in a medium-sized municipality, Jönköping with about
105.000 inhabitants, is an interesting example of the development in Sweden that is related
above. The area is rather typical for the most problematic part of the million dwellings
program. It is owned by a municipal housing company and consists of thirty similar 6-8 storey
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buildings with a total of 2.657 apartments, surrounded by an extensive area of fields and
woods for walking and recreation. The first house was finished in 1968, the last in 1972.

The area is divided into a southern and a northern section joined in the middle by a complex
containing a shopping centre (1972), a medical and social care centre (1974), a church (1975)
and a recreation building, which is integrated with one of Råslätt’s three schools (1975).
Besides the centrally-located recreation building, there are two youth centres, each about 500
square metres (built 1971 and 1972) a soccer field, a lighted track and o sports field (1974)
plus a special section divided into small, individual garden plots (1976)

In 1973 when I started up my thesis-research in Råslätt, 4.719 inhabitants lived there. The
area had a demography, which was very typical for these type of large-scale suburbs, built up
during the million dwellings program.

- the inhabitants were young, younger than in the rest of the municipality
- the proportion of households headed by a lone parent were significantly larger than in

Jönköping as a whole
- it was a low-income housing area
- 21% of Råslätt’s inhabitants were immigrants compare with 4% in the whole municipality
 
 It should also be noted that the area in the beginning of the 1970s was characterised by
threatening gangs of teen-agers, large drug problems, great mobility and social unrest. The
percentage of children in need of help, who were registered with the Social Service
Administration was significantly higher in Råslätt  than in the rest of Jönköping.
 
 Simultaneously, a sudden stop in population growth in the municipality had changed the
housing shortage to a surplus of apartments. As could be expected, a low-status area like
Råslätt was the hardest hit. In 1973, the first year I visited the area, 24% of  the apartments
were empty, which is the highest rate in Råslätt’s history.
 
 Råslätt was one of the 13 million dwellings program-areas, which were parts of the said
government-induced pilot projects aiming at improving the situation in housing areas with
lease-problems. In particular, Råslätt was also chosen, because the government committee
wanted to closely monitor the substantial investments among others in the leisure and cultural
sector previously made by the City and municipal housing company. These investments in the
leisure and cultural sector were also the reason for my choice of Råslätt as object for my
thesis-research.
 
 The basis of my thesis was to examine in various  ways the concept of leisure and cultural
activities localised in housing areas, a concept very much discussed in Sweden during the
1970s. Even if this concept was not completely new, bearing a clear relationship for example
to the community centre idea in the 1940s, the existing knowledge concerning its practical
consequences was rather insufficient.
 
 Based on several and different kinds of  empirical studies I could resume that the social
climate in Råslätt had undergone a positive development, which means that in the last part of
the 1970s considerably better conditions existed than were found in the beginning of the
decade. This amelioration must be viewed with the relatively large expenditure of time, effort
and money made by the municipality and by the municipal housing company in mind.
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 One of the contributing factors to this improved situation in Råslätt was the growth of leisure
and cultural activities localised in the housing area. This growth had been aided by the
following conditions
 
- access to various types of localities for neighbourhood activities
- access to employed personnel who could support, initiate and organise the recourses

which exist in the area
- regional tradition
- a new type of  ‘social mobilisation’ , that is, people who are affected by changes in the

society try themselves to find a new identity and a new way of interact. Thus, these people
use leisure as an instrument for change.

- the function of leisure time as ‘a last resort’: the character of Råslätt as a ‘problem area’
might probably have influenced the municipality and the municipal housing company to
support various initiatives that have been taken both by the inhabitants of Råslätt and by
individual public employees.

      (Öresjö, 1979)

The positive development spiral, which I had noticed during my thesis-research, was also
evident in a comprehensive mapping of all leisure and culture activities, that I carried out
1979-1980. The number of associations had grown as well as the percentage of the inhabitants
engaged in social life of the housing area (Öresjö, 1980). This development continued during
the 1980s according to the sporadic contacts I had with people in the area. The city and the
housing company made continuous actions and programs. Slowly but steadily the image of
Råslätt changed positively. Råslätt gradually changed from an area, which by the local media
was refereed to in negative terms into the image of a housing area with continuing progress
and go.

�����5nVOlWW¶V�SURFHVV�DSSURDFK�DV�DQ�DOWHUQDWLYH�WR�ODUJH�VFDOH�UHEXLOGLQJ�SURMHFWV

Even though Råslätt never has been free from social problems, both tenants and staff felt that
Råslätt was on the right course during the 1980s. A well-organised and well-managed
suburban housing area seemed to grow up with comprehensive commercial and societal
services. The negative image from the 1970s faded gradually. Simultaneously Råslätt was
given a new physical appearance by painting the buildings in daring colours and refurbishing
the gardens and parks.

It was this image, which in the early 1990s, made me planning a new research-project in
Råslätt. The objective was to raise and high-light the opportunities of a process-minded
community development that creates a positive development spiral in a problematic suburban
housing estate. I wanted to emphasise this approach as an alternative to the large-scale
rebuilding projects as was tried in many housing areas during the 1980s with a view to attract
more middle and higher income people to settle in polarised areas. Research on such large-
scale rebuilding projects had showed quite clearly that this was not a practical avenue, from
either an economic, social or ethical perspective. (Johansson et al, 1988; Carlén & Cars, 1990;
Jensfelt, 1991; Johansson, 1992; Ytterberg, 1992; Ericsson, 1993; Öresjö, 1993)

(FRQRPLFDOO\, most large-scale rebuilding projects turned out very costly without succeeding
in attracting household with more money and resources. If the tenants before the renewal
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were afraid of crime and vandalism, afterwards their fears were how to afford to stay in the
area.

6RFLDOO\ these revitalisation projects also caused the relocation of undesired and problematic
households to other neighbouring housing areas, which then assumed the role image of being
the least . This generated in turn the need for extra support and actions in these newly affected
areas – the problems had just been moved around.

From an HWKLFDO point of view, this is a question of respect for an individual’s home situation.
When housing companies or planners are running a renewal program, they must be aware that
they are tramping into the most profound domain of human beings, theirs homes. No matter
how well-intentioned  the programs are, they may cause unintended consequences for those
involved. To be forced to leave one’s home and abode against one’s will is an extremely
humiliating situation. µ:K\�GR�WKH\�PRYH�XV�OLNH�DQLPDOV�"�'RQ¶W�WKH\�NQRZ�KXPDQ�EHLQJV
KDYH�IHHOLQJV"¶ was one of the responses given in a large-scale rebuilding project (Salonen,
1997).

�����1HZ�GLIILFXOW�VLWXDWLRQ�LQ�5nVOlWW

Råslätt as a positive example of step-by-step renewal proved being a truth with modification.
Råslätt during the 1990s was something quit different than Råslätt during 1980s. After more
than 15 years of positive development, of course not without problems, Råslätt was now
facing a negative turn. One of the roots of this downward trend was a new and very
complicated immigrant situation. This was emphasised by residents in Råslätt who were
interviewed during spring, 1994. The change began about 1990, and reached its peak during
1993, with 600 refugees joining the over 50% immigrants in the area. ‘5nVOlWW�ZDV�OLNH�D�ELJ
UHIXJHH�FDPS��3HRSOH�OHIW�WKH�DUHD�LQ�SDQLF��DQG�WKH\�ZHUH�WKH�VWDEOH�WHQDQWV��ZKR�KDG�OLYHG
KHUH�ORQJ¶ as one interviewee described the situation. She continued reflecting  over the
growing dilemma of immigrants: ‘,W¶V�D�SLW\�ZKDW�KDSSHQHG��EHFDXVH�5nVOlWW�ZDV�ZHOO�RQ�WKH
ZD\�RI�EHFRPLQJ�D�SOHDVDQW�DUHD��7KH�SUREOHP�IDPLOLHV�GLVDSSHDUHG��DQG�LW�EHFDPH�PRUH
HDV\�DQG�SHDFHIXO�¶

In a similar way another tenant describes the development in Råslätt from the early 1980s:
‘(YHU\WKLQJ�ZDV�VXSHU��3HRSOH�PRYHG�LQ�DQG�WKHUH�ZDV�TXHXLQJ�XS�IRU�DSDUWPHQWV��,Q�����
HYHU\WKLQJ�ZDV�OHDVHG��6LQFH�WKHQ�LW�KDV�VOXPSHG«««��6WDEOH�WHQDQWV�VLQFH�PDQ\�\HDUV�DUH
QRZ�PRYLQJ�RXW��7KH�QXPEHU�RI�LPPLJUDQWV�DUH�JURZLQJ��:KHQ�WKH�ROG�VWRFN�OHDYHV�WKH
5nVOlWW�VSLULW�GLVDSSHDUV«««,�ZLOO�OHDYH�QH[W�\HDU�ZKHQ�P\�VRQ�ILQLVKHV�VFKRRO��:KHQ�WKH
VWDEOH�OHDYH�RWKHUV�WDNH�RYHU�DQG�WKHQ�WKH�SURFHVV�UXQV�IDVW�¶

More precisely the following had happened: During the early 1990s the number of non-leased
apartments in Råslätt increased like in rest of the country. The housing company chose, like
they did in many other large-scale housing areas with lease-problems, to co-operate with The
Immigration Board in creating refugee camps. It reached the peak during 1993 with 600
refugees in the area, which became a very prominent element in an area of 4.400 residents of
which already more than 50% had immigrant background from about 40 different nations.
The situation which then occured in Råslätt did not just influence the opinions of the native
Swedes, but also the naturalised immigrants who came to work in Sweden years ago and were
well established in Råslätt and integrated into the Swedish society. These immigrants and
especially their children now experienced a completely new situation.
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µ7KH�GLIIHUHQFH�EHWZHHQ�P\�DQG�P\�FKLOGUHQ¶V�VLWXDWLRQ�LV�WKDW�LQ�WKRVH�GD\V�WKHUH�ZHUH
RUGLQDU\�6ZHGLVK�IDPLOLHV�LQ�5nVOlWW��,�ZDV�LQ�WKHLU�KRPHV�DQG�KDG�6ZHGLVK�IULHQGV��0\
FKLOGUHQ�KDYH�QRW�¶

It seems that during the 1970s and early 1980s nobody looked at foreigners as immigrants,
which is evident from the interviews I conducted with youths being raised in Råslätt. Neither
the native Swedes nor the ‘second generation immigrants’ made such a distinction.

µ,�KDG�RQO\�6ZHGLVK�IULHQGV��,�QHYHU�WKRXJKW�RI�P\VHOI�DV�DQ�LPPLJUDQW��,�ZDV�D�6ZHGH�ZLWK
<XJRVODYLDQ�EDFNJURXQG��%XW�ZKHQ�PRUH�DQG�PRUH�RI�WKH�QDWLYH�6ZHGHV�OHIW�5nVOlWW��,�VWDUWHG
WR�UHDOLVH�WKDW�,�ZDV�DQ�LPPLJUDQW�¶

µ3UHYLRXVO\�,�QHYHU�WKRXJKW�RI��LPPLJUDQWV�LQ�WKRVH�WHUPV��7KH\�ZHUH�IHZ�DQG�ZHOO�LQWHJUDWHG�
8S�WR�PLG����LW�ZDV�2.��%XW�LQ�������LW�WXUQHG��,Q�������\RX�QRWLFHG�LI�WKHUH�ZDV�D�FRORXUHG
NLG�LQ�WKH�SOD\JURXQG��7RGD\�\RX�QRWLFH�LI�WKHUH�LV�D�QDWLYH�6ZHGH��:H�KDYH�JRW�WRR�PDQ\
LPPLJUDQWV�LQ�6ZHGHQ�¶

µ0DQ\�RI�P\�IULHQGV�ZHUH�IURP�<XJRVODYLDQ��7KH\�VRRQ�OHDUQHG�6ZHGLVK�DQG�ZH�VSRNH
6ZHGLVK��7RGD\�DOPRVW�DOO�DUH�LPPLJUDQWV�LQ�5nVOlWW¶V�VSRUWLQJ�FOXE�DQG�6ZHGLVK�LV�QRW
VSRNHQ�LQ�WKH�FKDQJLQJ�URRP��:KHQ�,�JUHZ�XS�WKHUH�ZDV�QR�SUREOHP�ZLWK�WKH�LPPLJUDQWV��7KH
SUREOHP�WKHQ�ZDV�6ZHGHV�ZKR�FDXVHG�WURXEOHV�¶

To be a native Swede in Råslätt in the 1990s is to be deviant. This causes feelings of
loneliness and isolation, according to several of the persons interviewed. But there is another
very important consequence, which one of the interviewed immigrants pointed out; there is no
Swedish society in Råslätt as a reference group, which in turn creates a distorted image  of
Swedes among the new immigrants.�µ7KH\�QHYHU�PHHW�µRUGLQDU\¶�6ZHGHV��DV�WKRVH�6ZHGHV
VWLOO�OLYLQJ�LQ�5nVOlWW�GR�QRW�UHSUHVHQW�WKH�HYHU\GD\�6ZHGH�¶ (Öresjö, 1996a)

Living in an immigrant area, such as Råslätt has become, creates a special and difficult
situation both for native Swedes and immigrants from different periods, whether they came to
work or as refugees. Råslätt is rapidly becoming an area, which is likely to be marginalized
and pushed to the periphery, accentuated by a poor economy and high unemployment rates. In
order to off-set such an evolution, the municipality and the housing company started a
comprehensive project-program in Råslätt during 1996. It was directly controlled by the City
Commissioner and was focused on increasing employment, improving knowledge of Swedish
and rebuilding of the shopping centre. The outcome of this program will be studied in my
further research in Råslätt

�����µ6ZLPPLQJ�DJDLQVW�WKH�WLGH¶

A team led by Anne Power of the London School of Economics have studied twenty of the
most unpopular council estates in Great Britain between 1980 and 1995. The results are
presented in a report with the striking title 6ZLPPLQJ�DJDLQVW�WKH�WLGH��3RODULVDWLRQ�RU
SURJUHVV�RQ����XQSRSXODU�FRXQFLO�HVWDWHV������������. It is concluded that even though estate
populations were already seriously disadvantaged when this study began, by the 1990’s social
polarisation had increased significantly. Greater concentrations of young people, lone parent
families, and minority ethnic groups created new issues for residents and managers. Yet, the
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introduction of intensive, estate-based housing management with increased tenant
involvement had led to dramatic improvements in environmental conditions and staff and
resident morale. Over the 1980’s, most of the estates were able to maintain and build upon the
improvements, through further decentralisation, greater resident participation, and local and
central government investment in physical regeneration. In other words: Wider social and
economic pressures pushed the most disadvantaged - often unemployed, lone parents, people
from minority ethnic groups - to the most marginal areas. The polarisation was mitigated by
upgraded conditions and local support. But, and this is important, these types of estates need
permanent local management if marginal communities are to work (Power & Tunstall, 1995).

The same dual perspective must be applied when discussing the development over time in
Råslätt. Råslätt is no dreamland, and will never be anything approaching this. It is an estate
that acts as a regulator in the housing market and where new problems are always round the
corner. But through good local knowledge, flexibility, versatility of approach, listening to, and
respect for, the residents, it has been possible through the years to keep trouble at arm’s length
and to create optimism for the future during a period of almost fifteen years.

In a retrospective study I have described and analysed the positive processes taking place in
Råslätt during more than one decade. As a base material for the study I have used the many
evaluation reports covering the various types of renewal programs and improvement efforts
realised in Råslätt as well as other documents and background material in writing. Interviews
with about 20 key-employees working in the area completed and detailed this material.
Finally around 25 tenants, living for a long time in Råslätt, were interviewed. They
represented both still living in the area and those who had left, as well as natives and
immigrants, youths and elderly people.

I found that the strength of the method which over a 15 year period had created a very
positive development spiral in the estate lay in the ability to apply a process approach.
Attempts were made all the time to overcome the problems, which seemed to be just round
the corner, by creating new and positive countermeasures and development possibilities on
the basis of the local conditions in the estate. In this process approach different types of
projects activities played an important part. Because working in a project involves both a
challenge and a demand to do something out of the ordinary, which creates a kind of  mental
preparedness. But even in project work there must be a long term perspective if each project is
not to become just a passing phase.

In my report I discuss the working method at Råslätt in terms of series of locally based
measures in order that I may succeed in describing the rehabilitation strategies applied over a
period in a specific suburban housing areas of the Råslätt type. I have asked myself whether
the projects carried out are connected to one another in a obvious sequence like pearls on a
string, or whether they were imposed on the estate from above and perhaps only left
disruption behind. It is namely striking how well the ‘strings of pearls’ metaphor describes the
work at Råslätt. The experiences gained were made use of in ordinary work or in new projects
in a very constructive way. They became like pearls on a string around which different forms
of co-operation developed, both among the different authorities and the municipal housing
company and also among the residents.

�����6RPH�H[DPSOHV�RI�LPSURYHPHQW�HIIRUWV
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The first special project in Råslätt began in 1972 and was directed to gangs of young
delinquents in the area. The latest project completed (in my research report) dealt with a
similar problem, but in a radically different situation. This time it concerned a gang of Arabic-
speaking youths and their parents. Between these two projects there was a wide variety of
experimental and development efforts, many of which became permanent. Today almost
nobody remembers how revolutionary some of these projects were considered at first. For
example, moving medical and social care to Råslätt involved  co-operation between
government agencies. This was brand new for Sweden in 1974, something most common
today in all large suburban areas.

Turning to tenants’ participation, one good example is the creation of a mini-farm. The
tenants erected all the buildings and took care of the animals during evenings and holidays.
After ten years it is now threatened by the fact that the most active tenants are moving out of
the area.

Another example of engaging the people in Råslätt was the “user appraisal for citizen
participation.“ This method was initially developed by the Norwegian Institute for Urban and
Regional Research (NIBR) and gives good opportunities to develop improvements, step by
step and in dialogue with the tenants.

Step 1: The tenants participate and formulate the problem areas to be covered by user
            appraisal.

Step 2: The user appraisal forms are distributed to all households to be completed.

Step 3: The points and views from the user appraisal forms are collated and processed
             before returning them to all households.

Step 4: The tenants are engaged in discussions on appropriate measures and actions.

�����7KHUH�LV�QR�SDQDFHD

In 1993 it was obvious, as already is described, that Råslätt was again facing a very difficult
situation, perhaps a turning point. This does not mean, however, that the method applied at
Råslätt should be rejected. What must be done instead is develop knowledge relating to the
problem situation which now prevails, and which is by no means unique to Råslätt, and to act
accordingly.

Greater knowledge is thus needed at both macro and micro level. At macro level in order that
the strong socio-economic forces which all the time constitute a threat to the estates should be
understand. At micro level in order that it should be possible to work constructively with the
new problems now being faced. However, perhaps the most important lesson drawn from my
research in Råslätt is the knowledge that there is no panacea, which once and for all solve the
problems in the most unpopular estates. It is like swimming against the tide. Despite this
circumstance it is possible to create positive development spirals, which is demonstrated by
the Råslätt-case. A continuous and alert approach to community work is fundamental as new
problems and perils constantly are just around the corner.
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